
Taylor, Teeth, and Toledo
Our poor little 8-year-old daughter, Taylor, was born on the
short side of the genetic crapshoot when it comes to teeth. 
The poor kid has cavities, teeth that are fused together, and
other dental problems.  They wanted to do so much dental work
on her that our small town dentist referred us to the big city
of Toledo to get it taken care of.  So, yesterday saw an all
day excursion to Toledo so the poor kid could undergo some
major dental work.  It actually went quite well; she handled
everything like a trooper.  I’m sure the laughing gas and
novacaine somewhat helped the pain, but when it was all said
and done, she did freak out a little about all the blood. 
After that whole ordeal, we wanted to make the day special for
her,  so  we  made  a  quick  stop  at  the  zoo  between  dental
appointments.  We only had about an hour, so we didn’t get to
see our favorite animals, but we did have time to check out
the reptile house, which, crazily enough after all of our
visits to the Toledo Zoo, we had never been in.  It was a
typical reptile house, full of snakes, lizards, and frogs
(even though they’re not reptiles, zoos always put them in the
reptile house I’ve noticed), but what I really enjoyed was the
crocodile.  I can’t tell you the last time I saw one of those,
especially indoors.  It was huge, and unlike their cousins the
alligators, crocodiles are not friendly nor docile.  They are
very agressive animals, and you can almost see it on their
faces.  The Toledo Zoo also has a Chinese alligator, and I was
wondering  if  Chinese  alligators  are  similair  to  American
alligators in temperment.  I know the Chinese alligator is
smaller and much more rare, but I wonder if that is where the
differences end…  I’ll have to do some research.

After the second dental appointment, we made a stop at Chuck
E. Cheese, gauze packed mouth and all.  The kids had a blast,
although it wasn’t very crowded, so Chuck E. didn’t venture
off  the  stage  for  a  visit,  much  to  my  3-year-old’s
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disappointment.  But I came to a realization that it was our
youngest-for-now’s first visit to a Chuck E. Cheese, at least
her first one where she was old enough to enjoy it.  Since we
live in the boondocks, we just don’t find ourselves at Chuck
E. Cheese nearly as often as when we lived in the Chicago
suburbs like when our oldest was a toddler.  But that’s quite
alright, the place is expensive, and going infrequently really
teaches the kids to appreciate the times we do make it there. 
Over the years, not much has changed there…  when I was a kid,
they called it Show Biz Pizza, and I was able to find pics of
the old characters for others my age who like nostalgia.

The main character for the chain, a bear named Billy Bob (top
right picture), really scared me as a kid…  for some reason,
he had long claws, which can be really scary for a kid.  In
Kindergarten, we got to go on a field trip to Show Biz; they
took us behind the scenes and “undressed” one of the robots
and took us back into the room where they have all the control
panels for everything.  Why they wanted to show a bunch of 6-
year-olds that the characters were actually robots is still
beyond me, but it was a very cool field trip and something I



still remember.

APB  On  My  Retractable
Sharpie!
If I had to name my most useful kitchen tool, I think I would
probably choose my retractable Sharpie.  Sharpies are those
permanent markers with the thin tip – they’re very useful, and
you can use them without making a mess of everything unlike
regular  permanent  markers.   Well,  some  genius  invented  a
retractable Sharpie – no cap to mess with, just click the end
and it’s ready to use – a brilliant invention, really.  I used
mine in my kitchen multiple times daily for various things –
until it up and disappeared!  I used it mostly for labeling
the date on leftovers, among other things, and I had even
grown to love the clicking noise it made…  how I miss that!

I have a few suspects; namely three little girls who have been
trying to get their hands on my retractable Sharpie since I
got it!  But I have no real leads, and no idea where to look
for it.  All I know is that I miss it!  Like I said, I used it
several times per day, and it’s just not the same to have to
open the cap on a regular Sharpie.  Actually, last night I was
physically unable to open the cap on the regular Sharpie – had
to have my husband do it – because it was on too tight and I
injured my finger.  Since I only had one free hand at the
time, the retractable Sharpie would have come in handy yet
again!  In fact, this will have to be a short post since it
hurts to type everything with my left pointer finger ever
since I sliced the tip off the other night.  I told you I was
terribly uncoordinated – see my previous post if you don’t
believe it.  Which is why I NEED my retractable Sharpie back! 
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If you’ve seen it, please contact me ASAP!  Tipsters will
remain annonymous!

Trouble spelled C-U-T-E
 Disney, our youngest-for-now, got into some trouble today. 
She went “missing” for about 10 minutes while I was making
lunch, so I started thinking to myself, hmmm, she must have
fallen asleep somewhere.  So, I went to search for her and
found this:

 I went to the store and bought some toilet paper today.  I
had it on the stairs waiting to go up, and apparently she
found it and thought it would be fun to play with.  It was no
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big deal, as far as how much trouble toddlers usually get
into.  And, when I think about it now, the fact that I thought
she was sleeping when she was “missing” really says a lot
about what kind of baby, err, toddler she is.  When my middle
child was that age, if she went “missing” and the house was
actually quiet, we knew there was going to be REAL trouble –
and there always was.  Our middle child went through a – how
to put this eloquently – a ‘playing with poop’ phase.  She
would wake up in her crib, take off her diaper, and paint with
the contents of her diaper, all while we thought she was still
asleep so there was little we could do to intervene before it
happened.  We even had to postphone opening Christmas presents
one year because we had a huge poopie painted mess to clean up
before we could see what Santa brought.  Good thing big sis
was  really  patient  about  that  one.   Our  oldest  child,
Taylor, was kind of like Disney as a baby – never any real
trouble.  In fact, she also had a toilet paper incident – see
flashback photo below, note the stream of toilet paper behind
her:



So anyway, Disney is a very sweet and mild-mannered child. 
In fact, she really likes to play with my glasses and my
Chicago Cubs hat, but she will only ask (yes, that’s right,
she  asks)  to  play  with  them  when  I’m  not  wearing
them.  And unrolling toilet paper is her idea of trouble – for
now anyway.  She is nearing 2, so I am anticipating more
trouble from her, but so far, this is it.  I just hope kids
don’t come in any sort of behavior pattern.  Meaning, our
first and third have been exceptionally good, our second is a
HANDFUL (putting it mildly), so the fourth would be…

I’m not going to jinx us…  we’re hoping for the best.  I don’t
know if I can handle another poop player!

When “Good” Towns Go Bad
I guess it depends on what you would call a good town.  A
place we used to live called Naperville Illinois, a western
suburb of Chicago, was once considered a good town.  It had
lots of fun things to do, relatively low crime, good schools,
and lots of money.  It was never my ideal place to live,
however, because it was always way too crowded and had way too
much traffic for my tastes.  But I never considered it a
dangerous place to live…  until yesterday.  Being from the
Chicago area and having friends and family who still reside
there means I maintain an interest in keeping up with their
local news.  Yesterday I came across the following newspaper
article about a murder that was committed in the neighborhood
where we used to live:  Man Shot, Killed in Naperville

In a city the size of Naperville (about 10 square miles, with
a population of over 140,000 people), this incident might not
appear to be as shocking to the normal reader as it was to
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me.  However, having lived in this neighborhood only about 7
years ago, I can’t believe how much it has changed.  We lived
in a small townhome; it was very nice and backed up to a
school.  It seemed like the perfect picture of suburbia at the
time.  It was VERY over-priced for what I would expect to pay
for a 1.5 bedroom where I live now, (we paid $1380 rent a
month, and our place was not more than 650 square feet),
however at the time I thought it was worth it because it was a
“nice” area and close to family in a place I thought would be
safe to raise kids.  Needless to say, I was wrong on that
account.  In the article about the crime, the newspaper drew a
nice little map.  Turns out the victim (who had an arrest
record himself – not that I’m judging, just noting) lived not
more than 2 blocks from our old home.  The victim’s body was
found 5 blocks from our old home.  We used to take our
daughter for walks around the area all the time; there was a
Walgreens we used to walk to right near where the body was
found.  Readers who posted in the comments section of the
story say how the area has become “seedy”, and in the article
itself, they state that the victim’s home was a “high traffic
area”.  All of this adds up to a place where I would NOT want
to raise kids, let alone pay through the nose for a small
place to live, only to have to worry about protecting my
family from the violent crime that seems to have invaded the
area.  Some might say this is an isolated incident; they can
say “this can happen anywhere.”  That IS true.  Anything can
happen anywhere.  However, one can now say that it can happen
anywhere, but it DOES happen there.

It truly makes me thankful every day that we’ve now found such
a wonderful place to call home; away from the city and its
crime, pollution, and expenses, not to mention how superficial
and just downright unfriendly the residents of a town like
Naperville can be.  It’s baffling to me that they charge EXTRA
to live in a place like that!  It makes me feel really good
knowing that when my kids grow up and want to raise children
of  their  own,  they  will  have  the  option  to  stay  in  the



wonderful town where they grew up.  I did not have that
option, since I grew up in a town next to Naperville, and it
is no longer a good place to raise children.  If my kids want
to spread their wings and fly away to explore the world and
see what else is out there, that is fine.  I will miss them of
course, but I am quite confident that if all else fails out
there,  they will always have the option to return to the
place where they grew up to live safely and prosperously. 
Country living is not for everyone, I guess, but I don’t think
I’ll ever understand those who choose to pass up utopia for
city life �

Better Late Than Never?
Came across this news story after linking to the one about the
hugely tall spire they’re going to build in the Middle East:

First Wedding Dress Shop for Pregnant Brides ONLY Opens

I agree with the people who posted comments at the end of the
article – what is the world coming to when maternity wedding
dresses are seen as a normal need to fulfill in the buyer’s
market?  Should we be happy that these women are getting
married rather than staying single?  What about the fact that
they might be rushing into marriage just for the sake of
getting to buy a pretty dress, or more likely, because it’s
becoming  extremely  socially  acceptable,  which  will  surely
raise the already obscenely high divorce rate?  And why are
they bothering to make these maternity bridal gowns WHITE?

All I can say is, thank goodness this article isn’t about the
good  old  USA  –  but  then  again,  we  probably  have  an
American maternity bridal store chain or two or three already.
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Baby Names – Part II
Well, we have narrowed down our choices for baby names! 
(Insert drum roll here) They are:
FIRST NAMES:
Mallory
Lindsay
Evangeline
MIDDLE NAMES:
Autumn
Athina (or Athena as it’s usually spelled; I like the first
one better)
Alexandra

We know we want a middle name that starts with an “A” because
all of our girls have one.  We’re just not sure which name we
like with which middle name.  If you’ve read my previous
posts, especially the one called Baby Names, you can see that
I’ve given up my ideal name of Frances.  Ok, it’s not my ideal
name, that’s why I gave up on it, but I did want to name the
baby after my late grandmother.  I just wish she had a name
that was a little easier to convince my husband to name our
baby and for me to WANT to name the baby.  Anyway, these are
the final three so we’ll see how it turns out.  I am the one
who signs the birth certificate in the hospital, so I can
always sneak whatever I want on there, including Frances if I
so desire…  JUST KIDDING!  I wouldn’t do that…  unless they
pump me full of some crazy drugs to get through the labor… 
then I can’t be held accountable for my actions.  But nothing
is set in stone yet; we’re still a few months away – I will
site the example of my youngest-for-now.  Her name was going
to be Sydney until I was about 7 months pregnant…  then all of
a sudden I said to my husband, I don’t think I like that name
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anymore!  I thought it was the hormones causing my sudden
change of heart, but to my surprise, my husband agreed that HE
didn’t like the name anymore either!  We think it might have
had something to do with our other daughters calling her Cindy
– they could not grasp the concept of reversing the sounds. 
So anyway, these are the finalists in the name race for now, I
will keep you posted on any changes!

There’s An Awful Lot You Can
Tell About a Person By Their
Shoes…
Where they’re going. Where they’ve been.  I’ve worn lots of
shoes.  I bet if I think about it real hard I could remember
my first pair of shoes…   – FORREST GUMP

The  preceding  quote  comes  to  mind  because  Disney,  our
youngest-for-now, got her first pair of shoes yesterday!  She
loves them!  She always asks to wear them, even if it’s just
for around the house.  But she always ends up just wearing one
somehow and losing the other, so I wonder what Forrest Gump
would think of that?  At first when she got them on, she just
stood there, as if locked in cement.  Her big sister Taylor
helped her learn to walk in them – it was adorable.  She was
so patient with her without doing too much for her and giving
in by picking her up.  Finally, Disney learned to walk in her
new shoes and loves them.  Pretty soon she’ll be running
around in her new shoes with me waddling behind her trying to
keep up!

Seeing her “stuck” there when she thought she couldn’t walk
reminded me of my other daughter Samantha, who is now almost
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4.  When Sammie was learning to walk, it was summertime, and
she was wearing sandals, so she’d be walking, walking, then as
soon as she hit the grass – STOP!  And she’d be stuck there
too, just like Disney was in her new shoes.  It’s strange how
learning to walk is such a huge new experience, yet I’ve never
met anyone who remembers going through it…  I think it’s much
more fun being on the parent side, this time around, but then
again, I can’t really name an experience that isn’t!

Toddler Talk
WHEW!  I didn’t mean to take a weeklong blog hiatus, but due
to the kids being on spring break, that’s what happened!  We
were SO busy, I haven’t really been in front of my computer… 
I hope this isn’t what summer break is going to be like!  It
was fun and all, but SO busy!  During the week, we did
have LOTS of fun, and we got to spend lots of family time
together, which gave me time to put together the following
translation list of Toddler Talk.  Our youngest (until July,
anyway!) is currently at one of the cutest ages there is: 17
months.  She walks around (finally!) babbling about all kinds
of  stuff,  and  she  answers  almost  every  question  with  a
definitive  “no”.   Sometimes  she  means  it,  sometimes  she
doesn’t.  Here is a guide to help you communicate better with
Disney or any 17 month old: 

oove = move, you’re in MY way!

down = means up or down, just depends on where she is at the
moment. 

yum-yum-yum-yum = can sound like mom, mom, mom, mom – is
usually used very loudly to “ask” for a food she wants.
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no = self-explanatory.  At this age, it’s used constantly.

DOP = STOP.  Because she has 2 older sisters, this was one of
her first words.

oovie = movie.  Usually used to request a dvd in the car.

mama = actually means Grandma.  She calls Mommy “Mom”.

gink = drink.  I’m thirsty!

baa = bottle.  I know, she should not be using these anymore… 
But it’s so hard to take them away when she loves them so
much!

cookie? = give me a cookie or I will cry.

candy = see above.  She learned this word around the Easter
holiday.

 cake you = thank you.  She says this almost every time you
give her something – it’s SO cute!  I hope it doesn’t lead to
her being spoiled…

ack = snack

ankey = blankie

mere = come here.  She uses this to call the dogs, or she
holds out her arms and says it when she wants to be picked
up.  A favorite sentence is “Mom mere.”

She says lots of things, and her vocabulary grows every day! 
These are just some of the cutest things right now…  I love
this age; the calm before the storm of the terrible two’s!



A Family Easter
With 3 wonderful kids, how could we not have a good Easter? 
We started by coloring eggs on Saturday afternoon, and it went
so well that I even bought a spare coloring kit at the easter
clearance sales today, figuring we can do it again in a few
weeks.  If colored eggs will entice the kids to eat them, then
coloring eggs doesn’t only have to be for Easter, I say! 
Actually, we started our Easter celebration with a visit to
the Easter Bunny at the mall on Friday.  There was no line,
but at those prices, I can see why!  But I begged Hubby to buy
me a picture of the girls with the Easter Bunny and said it
could be my Mother’s Day present this year because when we
went  to  do  our  community  egg  hunt  (candy  clean-up),  the
batteries on the camera died before we could get a picture
with the Easter Bunny.  It’s just something I like to do every
year along with taking pictures with Santa because it’s a good
way to get them all to sit down together and track how they
grow from year to year.

So anyway, back to hiding eggs…  I got so tired on Saturday
night that I forgot to play Easter Bunny and hide the eggs
(can hard-boiled eggs even stay out of the fridge overnight?),
but I woke up a little on the way up to bed and did remember
to  set  the  alarm.   Except  that  when  it  went  off  Sunday
morning, we heard the kids were already up, so Hubby and I
scrambled  downstairs  and  hid  everything  in  a  hurry  so  we
wouldn’t get caught.  And we had to leave our dogs outside
during  the  hunt,  otherwise  they  would  do  some  easter  egg
hunting of their own!  And of course – every year this happens
somehow – there was the one egg that slipped away somehow only
to be lost until weeks later when its rotten smell gives away
its hiding place.  But, learning from the past, we counted how
many eggs we had hidden and didn’t give up until the lost egg
was found!  Overall, it was a GREAT Easter.  The kids did have
some candy comedown, but that is to be expected.  Disney – she
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is 17 mos. – woke up today by asking for candy for breakfast. 
I think they’ll get back to normal soon…  just in time to get
candy at the summer parades coming up!  Hope everyone had a
wonderful Easter and were able to share in the love of family
and friends!

Lions and Tigers and Bears Oh
My
I am greatly anticipating our scheduled visit to the Toledo
Zoo next week.  My daughter needs a specialty dentist in the
big city, so we’ve decided to throw some fun in there as well
with a trip to the zoo.  It will probably be my last one until
after I have the baby, unless they have a wagon available for
rental that’s big enough for very pregnant me AND the 3 kids. 
Since it’s only March and I’m not due until July, I think
I can still handle the large amount of walking it takes to get
around the zoo – we’ll see anyway.  I naively thought that
pregnancies would get easier with experience, but it seems
that I forgot to factor in my increasing age – I am almost 10
years older than I was the first time I was with child – and I
feel it!

Toledo Zoo is very large.  It’s a very nice zoo, but there is
lots of walking.  It remains one of my favorite zoos in the
country however, and I’ve visited at least 20.  Toledo has
lots  of  animals,  but  they  are  pretty  spread  out.   Also,
because the zoo straddles a major road, you have to trek up
and down a ramp and across a long pedestrian bridge; all of
which is not so much fun if pregnant or in the heat of the
summer.  But overall, it is one of my favorite zoos.  Even
though the gorilla’s indoor exhibit is pretty small, I really
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enjoy how close you can see them, and they don’t seem unhappy
being in a small exhibit…  unlike a gorilla at the Henry
Doorly Zoo in Omaha, Nebraska.  He had a really small indoor
enclosure, and we witnessed him charge at a little boy – it
was very scary and thank goodness that glass was thick!  This
was years ago, and I think Henry Doorly has since re-built
their gorilla exhibit.  Another zoo with a lot of walking is
the Brookfield Zoo near Chicago, Illinois.  Brookfield has
lots of walking, but unlike Toledo, the animals are spaced
further  apart,  so  much  of  the  walking  is  without  seeing
animals.  It’s been a few years since I’ve been there, so
maybe they’ve changed this, but it’s not one of my favorite
zoos, unless we’re talking about sentimental reasons – it was
the site of my husband’s and my first “unofficial” date.  One
zoo that sticks out in my memory as one of my favorites is the
Folsom  Children’s  Zoo  in  Lincoln,  Nebraska.   The  name  is
misleading,  they  had  quite  an  array  of  animals  there;
including red pandas, camels, reindeer, leopards, monkeys, a
variety of reptiles, seals, sloths, emus that like to be pet,
and there are still many more I haven’t named.  All in only 19
acres, nestled right in the city.  Which sounds large, but
once you get in there, it was really the perfect size.  Not
much walking at all, lots of animals who all had lots of room
in their environments, and it was very nicely landscaped with
mature trees and such so that you forgot you were in the
middle of the city.  We used to live close enough to walk
there, but the only problem with this great little zoo is that
it was only open from April – October.  If you are ever in
Nebraska, the Folsom Children’s Zoo is a must-see.  Being a
native Chicagoan, it’s strange that I’ve never visited the
Lincoln Park Zoo, which is also in the middle of a city,
albeit a much larger one than Lincoln.  But I’ve heard good
things about it, and maybe one of these days, during one of
our bi-yearly visits to the area, we will give Lincoln Park a
whirl so I can add it to my zoo resume.

Before our trips to the zoo, I like to visit a really cool



website to brush up on my animal facts.  It really makes zoo
trips more interesting if you know a little more about what
you’re looking at.  Check out this online database that is
maintained  by  the  University  of  Michigan:
 https://animaldiversity.ummz.umich.edu/site/index.html

And finally, if you are still reading this, you must be an
animal lover like me.  If you also like to read, I highly
recommend my favorite book written by my favorite celebrity:
Jack Hanna, called “Monkeys on the Interstate”.  If you ever
watch The Late Show with David Letterman, you know that poor
Jack often comes across as a bumbling fool when he’s on the
show.  He is an animal expert however, and he is much more
entertaining  to  watch  than  most  animal  experts.   He  and
Letterman tease each other mercilessly, and there is almost
always some sort of animal mishap that occurs when Jack is
involved,  always  with  hilarious  results.   His  book  is  a
narrative of the same sort of episodes, all taken from his
life as he was growing up and also from when he went on to
become the director of the Columbus Zoo.  By the way, being an
Ohioan, I’ve had the opportunity to visit the Columbus Zoo,
and I will say that it did not disappoint.  If you read Jack’s
book,  you  will  read  about  how  he  brought  the  zoo  from
anonymity (he notes in his book that when he first arrived in
Ohio,  people  would  always  ask  him,”there’s  a  zoo  in
Columbus?!?”) to one of the most renowned facilities in the
world.   There  was  a  lot  of  trial  and  error  involved  in
acheiving this, and again, many hilarious hijinks, all of
which are detailed in the book – it is really entertaining
reading.  And it’s not just a clever title – there really were
Monkeys on the Interstate, thanks to Jack and one of his hare-
brained ideas!  Maybe I will take another look at it on the
long ride to Toledo next week…
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